WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting

September 2, 2005

1.  Call to Order.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met for its monthly meeting on Friday, September 2, 2005, in 622 Wallace Hall.  The Chair, Dr. Jerry Levine, called the meeting to order at 2:35 PM.

Members Present:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Prof. Sabina Haque, Dr. Mahmood Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, Dr. Tim Ruhnke, Prof. Patricia Shafer, and Ms. Deborah Wells.

Members Absent:  Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Jack Magan, Dr. Aaron Settle, Dr. Chuck Smith, Prof. Edith Worrells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.

Ex-Officio Members Present:  Dr. Hazo Carter and Dr. Arnold Cooper.

Guest:  Dr. John Richards.

2.  Review of the Minutes—May 19, 2005.  T. Ruhnke moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to approve the minutes.  Motion carried.  

3.  Approval of the Agenda.  The Senate passed a motion at the May meeting requesting that Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Budget and Finance, report to the Senate on budget impacts and appropriation process.  There was some discussion about how often this would occur.  Mr. Parker will be asked to report at the October meeting.  Both the General Education and Faculty Scholarship Committees will report in October.  T. Ruhnke moved and B. Peyton seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  Motion carried.  

4.  Reports.  

NOTE:  J. Levine asked that reports be limited to essential information and issues, and that handouts be sent to the Senate Secretary for distribution to the membership. 
a.  Dr. Hazo W. Carter, Jr., WVSU President.  President Carter distributed his memorandum to the Budget Advisory Committee for the 2006 fiscal year (see attached memorandum).  The President’s State of the University address will be on Tuesday, September 27, 2005 at 11:00 AM in the P. A. Williams Auditorium (second floor, Ferrell Hall).  All instructors are encouraged to attend and bring their classes.  On August 22, 2005 the President received a letter from North Central Association of Colleges and Schools confirming that WVSU has been accredited for ten years; WVSU has maintained continuous accreditation since 1927.  The President thanked all who worked on the self-study process as well as those who have been working toward this for the past ten years.  The Commission indicated that WVSU has experienced significant changes during the past few years (Land Grant and University status).  The Commission also pointed to assessment of student achievement and student diversity as particular strengths.  WVSU was permitted to offer graduate degrees due to the high quality of existing undergraduate programs.  

b.  Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  One HEPC requirement for university status is that 66% of faculty hold terminal degrees; 77% of WVSU faculty hold the terminal degree.  WVSU will offer five graduate courses in Education.  These will enable local educators to renew certifications and add additional teaching certifications.  The Association of Collegiate Business Schools and Programs accredited the College of Business and Economics.  WVSU and WVU-Parkersburg are cooperatively offering the B.S. Degree in Social Work.  WVSU will file an “Intent to Plan” an M.S. degree in Criminal Justice Administration with the HEPC.  Forty students are enrolled in Media Studies and nineteen are enrolled in Biotechnology; the first graduate degrees will be conferred in December 2005. (See attached Academic Affairs Highlights.)

c.  Dr. Ervin Griffin, President, WVSCTC.  No report.

d. Prof. Patricia Shafer, Representative to the WVSU Board of Governors and the Advisory Council of Faculty.  Neither the BOG nor the ACF have met this academic year, but a representative from the ACF will meet with the Governor during the special session of the legislature regarding faculty salary increases.   

e.  Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Governors.  No report.  

f.  Comments from the Chair.  Due to other responsibilities Prof. D. Anderson-Conliffe resigned as Senator; Dr. Aaron Settle was elected to represent the College of Professional Studies in her place.  On September 1, 2005 faculty and staff gathered to honor Dr. Clyde Campbell and present him a plaque with the resolution passed during the August General Faculty meeting.  A compilation and summary of faculty concerns from last semester was distributed.

5.  Old Business.

a.  John Richards’ Concerns.  Dr. Richards distributed a handout that included a letter from the Senate Chair responding to the concerns he raised last May, his own response to that letter, a synopsis of events, sections on hiring practices and a departmental merger, and a summary (see attached handout).  Dr. Richards indicated that the Executive Committee did not address all of his concerns, but only the issue of hiring; and in this case only administrative staff and not department faculty were consulted.  Additional concerns not addressed include lack of communication, poor decision-making within the department, the curriculum, lack of meetings, lack of faculty advising, inadequate class coverage, potential loss of the Sociology Honor Society, lack of faculty evaluations, and the inadequate response from administration to these issues.  He requested that another investigation be conducted to include interviews with Sociology faculty in addition to administrative staff.  The members of the Senate will read the report submitted by Dr. Richards and he will be on the agenda at the next meeting.  

b.  Scanner Purchase.  Dr. Cooper reported that at the end of August Mr. Bob Huston, Director of Computer Services, sent a requisition to purchase a new scanner to Dr. Charles Byers, Vice President for Planning and Advancement.  Dr. Byers said the money will be found to purchase the scanner.

6.  New Business.

a.  Senate Vice Chair.  Due to other responsibilities, S. Marrash-Minnerly resigned as Vice Chair of the Senate.  T. Guetzloff was nominated and elected Vice Chair.  

b.  Senator Absence Policy.  The Chair reminded senators of the absence policy:  If a Senator fails to attend three consecutive regularly scheduled meetings, the Senate may by majority vote, expel the member and declare the seat vacant.  (Bylaws, Article VIII.B.1)
c.  Summer Work of Executive Committee.  The Chair summarized the recent work of the Executive Committee which included appointing an ad hoc committee to look at promotion and tenure policies.  This committee (J. Spencer, R. Baker, B. Dean, G. Flint, and B. Ladner) will report to the Senate in November and will include findings on faculty status for Land Grant employees.  Two faculty who had previously served, were recommended to the Vice President for Academic Affairs for appointment to the Program Review Committee—R. Ovrebo and B. Henry.  Other work by the Executive Committee included considering Dr. Richards’ concerns, recommending members to the Budget Advisory Committee to President Carter, and requesting the Vice President for Finance to report to the Senate.

d.  Senate Calendar and Agenda.  Senate meetings will be held on the first Friday of the month in 622 Wallace Hall.  J. Levine suggested that the Senate investigate faculty concerns about budget.  T. Ruhnke made the following motion:  The Faculty Senate authorizes the Chairperson, in consultation with the Executive Committee, to appoint an ad hoc committee to study faculty concerns about salary increases and the realities of our budget situation.  The committee is to report their findings and recommendations to the Senate in April, 2006.  T. Alderman seconded; the motion carried.  In response to a question about the charge of the committee the Chair indicated that, in addition to offering recommendations for action, the committee would bring clarity to the budget issue.  Another question was asked about whether a committee should look at search and screening procedures for hiring new faculty.  Dr. Cooper said the Faculty Handbook describes these procedures, including those for summer hiring, and indicated that faculty do have an opportunity to participate in these decisions.  He described the situation in the Sociology Department (one of J. Richards’ concerns in Old Business) as an extreme one:  the Assistant Vice President was serving as the Department Chair and School Dean, the timing of the resignations was not helpful, a selected candidate accepted then turned down the appointment, and they were looking for a temporary faculty member.  No action was taken regarding this issue.  

e.  Election of University Council Representatives by the Faculty Senate.  C. Aleseyed and J. Levine were nominated and elected to serve as representatives to the University Council.

f.  New Senate Elections.  J. Levine and N. Zaman were inadvertently omitted and need to be added to the list of Senators.  

g.  New Committee Elections.  An election is needed to replace C. Giles on the Educational Policies Committee and two faculty from each rank are needed to serve on the Faculty Grievance Committee.  All committees should elect chairs and report the results to the Senate Vice Chair–T. Guetzloff.  

h.  Other New Business.  The Chancellor is resigning in January.  Will faculty members have an opportunity to participate in the selection of the new one?  This is the responsibility of the HEPC.  

In order to save on gasoline costs, a suggestion was made to eliminate Friday classes from the course schedule.  Several questions were raised:  Do we have the classroom space to go from a five- to a four-day week?  Would fewer classes be offered?  What do the deans think?  What do the students think?  No action was taken.  

At 4:15 PM T. Ruhnke made a motion to adjourn; T. Alderman seconded.  The motion carried.  

Submitted by

Mr. Tom McClure, Secretary
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